# Home Guard m

## **Home Guard**

by David A. Norris, 2006

Although the term "Home Guard" appears in the names of several North Carolina military units raised early in the <u>Civil War</u> [2], it usually refers to the statewide organization formed by an act of the <u>General Assembly</u> [3] of 7 July 1863. The Home Guard replaced the <u>militia</u> [4], the ranks of which had been filled, except for officers, by Confederate conscription. The Home Guard included all able-bodied white males between the ages of 18 and 50 who were exempt from Confederate service, excepting only the <u>governor</u> [5], judges, members of the General Assembly and Congress, clergymen, county <u>sheriffs</u> [6], <u>registers of deeds</u> [7], and <u>clerks of court</u> [8].

The first organization of the Home Guard consisted of approximately 12,500 men. They were arranged mostly in battalions of one to five companies from the same county. Eight regiments were formed from large counties or from combining the battalions of smaller adjacent counties. Four counties that could only muster a few men contributed one company each. While called up for duty, men of the Home Guard were paid by the state at the same rate that their rank would entitle them to in Confederate service. In the fiscal year 1863-64 the state budgeted \$100,000 for Home Guard pay.

The duties of the Home Guard were to catch deserters; to guard bridges, supply depots, and other strategic points; to break up armed gangs of deserters that plagued many areas; and to aid in repelling Union invasions of the state. Members also performed guard duty at <u>Salisbury Prison</u> [9] in late 1864. Home Guard units in the <u>Piedmont</u> [10] and the <u>Mountains</u> [11] were often too small and scattered to accomplish much against Union forces and armed deserters. Loyal Union men dodged Home Guard service or performed their duties halfheartedly; many other men were reluctant to leave their homes and families unprotected.

Despite low numbers and poor morale, the Home Guard sometimes performed well, even late in the war. In October 1863 the Home Guard of Cherokee County [12], with some Confederate cavalry and Cherokee soldiers of Thomas's Legion [13], pursued and captured most of a Unionist guerrilla band under Goldman Bryson. On 6 Apr. 1865 Asheville [14]'s Home Guard helped to drive off a large force of Union cavalry. On 17 Apr. 1865, 80 men of the Burke County [15] Home Guard under Col. T. G. Walton fought two brigades of Union cavalry for some time before being outflanked at Rocky Ford near Morganton.

The occasional brutality of Home Guard activities is graphically depicted in Charles Frazier [16]'s National Book Awardwinning novel, *Cold Mountain* (1998), and the major motion picture [17] based on the book that was released in 2003.

#### References:

Walter Clark, ed., *Histories of the Several Regiments and Battalions from North Carolina in the Great War, 1861-1865*vol. 4 (1901).

William R. Trotter, The Civil War in North Carolina (3 vols., 1988-89).

### **Additional Resources:**

Ashe, S. A. "Number and Losses of North Carolina Troops." *Five points in the record of North Carolina in the great War of 1861-5.* Goldsboro, N.C.: Nash Brothers. 1904.

https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/five-points-in-the-record-of-north-carolina-in-the-great-war-of-1861-5-report-of-the-committee/2218397?item=2218731 [18] (accessed September 24, 2012).

North Carolina. General Assembly. Senate. "A Bill to Increase the Efficiency of the Home Guard Organization. Senate Bill, No. 42, Ses. 1864-'65." [Raleigh, N. C.]: John B. Neathery, Printer to the State, 1864. <a href="https://docsouth.unc.edu/imls/ncsen42/menu.html">https://docsouth.unc.edu/imls/ncsen42/menu.html</a> [19]

"An Act To Amend An Act Entitled An Act To Increase The Efficiency Of The Home Guard Organization." *Private laws of the State of North-Carolina, passed by the General Assembly at its Regular Session of 1864-'65*]. Raleigh [N.C.]: Cannon and Holden. 1865.

https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/private-laws-of-the-state-of-north-carolina-passed-by-the-general-assembly-1864-1865/1952662?item=2016359 [20] (accessed September 24, 2012).

"Document No. 1: Governor's Message." *Executive and legislative documents*. p.10. John Neathery. 1865. <a href="https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/reports-of-president-and-directors-and-superintendent-of-the-insane-asylum-of-north-carolina-1864-november/1955627?item=2076141">https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/reports-of-president-and-directors-and-superintendent-of-the-insane-asylum-of-north-carolina-1864-november/1955627?item=2076141</a> [21] (accessed September 24, 2012).

Bradley, Stephen E. *North Carolina Confederate Militia and Home Guard records* [22]. Virginia Beach, Va.: S.E. Bradley. 1995.

Subjects:

Civil War (1861-1865) [23]

Military [24] **Authors:** 

Norris, David A. [25]

From:

Encyclopedia of North Carolina, University of North Carolina Press. [26]

1 January 2006 | Norris, David A.

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/home-guard?page=0

#### Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/home-guard [2] https://ncpedia.org/history/cw-1900/civil-war [3] https://ncpedia.org/general-assembly [4] https://ncpedia.org/militias-colonial [5] https://ncpedia.org/government/governorship [6] https://ncpedia.org/sheriff [7] https://ncpedia.org/register-deeds [8] https://ncpedia.org/clerk-court [9] https://ncpedia.org/confederate-prison-salisbury [10] https://ncpedia.org/geography/region/piedmont [11] https://ncpedia.org/geography-snap-mountain [12] https://ncpedia.org/geography/cherokee [13] https://ncpedia.org/thomass-legion [14] https://ncpedia.org/geography/asheville [15] https://ncpedia.org/geography/burke [16] https://ncpedia.org/biography/frazier-charles [17] https://www.imdb.com/title/tt0159365/combined [18] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/five-points-in-the-record-of-north-carolina-in-the-great-war-of-1861-5-report-of-the-committee/2218397?item=2218731 [19] https://docsouth.unc.edu/imls/ncsen42/menu.html [20] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/private-laws-of-the-state-of-north-carolina-passed-by-the-general-assembly-1864-1865/1952662? item=2016359 [21] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/reports-of-president-and-directors-and-superintendent-of-the-insane-asylum-of-north-carolina-1864-november/1955627?item=2076141 [22] https://www.worldcat.org/cclc/32931594 [23] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/civil-war [24] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/military [25] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/civil-war [24] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/military [25] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/military [25] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/civil-war [24] https://ncpedia